Royal Edinburgh Hospital Patients Council

Annual General Meeting

The Hive, Monday 30 November 2015
NOTES

33 people attended the AGM.

Apologies were received from Gillian, Jennifer, Andrew, Jane, Kirsten, Ele.  
Guest Speaker

We were delighted to welcome Dick Fitzpatrick who is now commissioner for the move of CAMHS Tier IV services to the RIE site at Little France in 2017.  Dick was previously project manager for Phase I of the Royal Edinburgh Hospital reprovisioning process.  
Dick gave us a general overview of NHS Lothian’s five year mental health strategy which ends next year.  They will be holding consultations in 2016 to plan the next five year strategy and will again use an inclusive approach to ensure that service users have the most influence on the strategy.  

The current strategy has focussed on social relationships and communities, the relationship between clients and workers, and building capacity to live well.  Projects have included Callum’s Pathway, Public Social Partnerships (PSPs), Re:D Collaborative and The Transformation Station.

PSP’s are about partnership working and co-planning, including third sector organisations and individual service users and carers.  Organisations involved have included Cyrenians, Hibernian FC, CarrGomm, Penumbra and SAMH.   The GreenSpace ArtSpace PSP is planning how to get maximum benefit from the REH grounds.  The new Royal Edinburgh Hospital is finally becoming a reality – it should be ready for patients to move in by Christmas 2016.  The Wayfinder PSP focuses on providing community placements that meet the needs of service users, instead of service users having to fit into generic services.  GameChanger (with Hibs) uses the power of football to deliver health messages and benefits, for example Scott Allen recently spoke to young people about living with diabetes.  

The Transformation Station aims to transform services by using research evidence to increase quality and reduce costs; it works nationally and internationally.  Addressing Inequalities has included work with gypsy/travellers, Autism and Veterans First Point.  Patient Pathways, focussing on fictional patients with multiple issues such as Callum, generate conversations to improve their situation by looking at the impact of their social, economic and physical environments.  Re:D changes how services are developed, delivered and how professionals work.  Interpersonal Therapy includes the Willow Project offering IPT for women.  Building Social Capital & Wellbeing focusses on meaningful activities, possibly leading to employment.  Recovering & Living Well includes projects such as Oor Mad History and the Scottish Mental Health Arts and Film Festival. 

Improving Services for people with specific conditions includes work on ADHD, Eating Disorders and Borderline Personality Disorder.  A lot of work has been done on Improving Access to Psychological Therapies, which has led to an increase in referrals.  Psychologists are now integrated into teams such as MHAS and RIE instead of working separately.

Referrals to Children and Adolescent Mental Health Service (CAMHS) are increasing, partly due to work with teachers to help them to recognise potential problems early. Concerns were expressed about young people who disengage from services and those who don’t self-refer, thus never coming to the notice of services.  The focus of services is shifting from hospital to community because people don’t usually want to be in hospital.  One member pointed out that “community” is only the few people who will ignore mental health problems, the rest of the population don’t care about you or help you at all.  People can become isolated in the community and this might become even worse as Council budgets are cut.  Conversely, people can become institutionalised in hospital. 
One member asked if Integrated Care Planning was still around - not really, but the concept of pathways is still used.  The focus is now on care plans, ensuring stuff is put in and that it’s delivered. 
Priorities for the next six months include physical and mental health care, and engaging with national strategy – believe in the impossible!
Notes of the Annual General Meeting on 24 November 2014

These were accepted.
Annual Report and Financial Report

Our Chair, Patricia Whalley, thanked all our volunteers, patients council staff,  council staff, AdvoCard staff and NHS and CEC staff for working together.  She asked everyone to read the Chair’s Report in the Annual Report which was distributed at the meeting.  Simon Porter, our Project Co-ordinator, thanked our volunteers and our management committee for steering the Patients Council so effectively.  The Patients Council manages to retain a loyal core of experienced volunteers and has also been able to recruit a good number of new volunteers over the year.  We are always looking for new recruits though!

The Patients Council is planning to start a drop in for in-patients in January, on Wednesday afternoons.  Lots of information is available on our website, on Facebook and on Twitter.  We publish a newsletter every two months before Patients Council Meetings.  We launched Stories of Changing Lives II at the Taking Stock conference in May.  This publication was funded by Linda Irvine, NHS Lothian’s Strategic Programme Manager for Mental Health. We would like to produce a third volume of Stories, focussing on people moving to Myreside and the new Grade 5 facility at Firhill.  We would also like to produce a new video about patients’ experiences of the new hospital, to help people when they are first admitted.
Election of members of the Management Committee

Alison Robertson, Patricia Whalley, Martin McAlpine, Albert Nicolson and Shirley Gowers were re-elected.  Eileen Hay and Stephen Polockus were elected as new members.
Date of first meeting of new Management Committee – 7 December 2015

AOCB

One member asked if alerts could be put on our Facebook page when information is put on the website.

One member mentioned that work will be starting in Spring 2016 on a sensory garden at Ellen’s Glen – if anyone has ideas for plants or would like to get involved, let Maggie know.
One member mentioned that the Patients Council is going to write a letter to NHS Lothian and City of Edinburgh Council about budget cuts.  People don’t want to be in hospital but community facilities are inadequate, projects get dropped or lose their funding, so people end up in crisis and back in hospital.  Services need to be ring-fenced.  Low pay is leading to a crisis in social care.  One member suggested enlisting volunteers who use services and may be isolated in the community - this would help them too.  More peer support workers are being recruited both in the hospital and the community.

One member was worried about who would help if she became too ill to seek help.  The Mental Welfare Commission representatives who were present offered to help her to write an Advanced Directive.

Chris Mackie, Director of AdvoCard, thanked everyone in the Patients Council for working so well with AdvoCard over the last six years.  Advocacy services in Edinburgh are going to be reviewed again next year.

The Patients Council is keen to make links with other services on site such as learning disabilities and services coming over from Astley Ainslie Hospital.  Service users at AAH don’t feel as involved in reprovisioning we are at REH.

Suggestions were sought for a name for the new hospital – maybe run a competition?

The Treehouse Café provided the excellent buffet which we enjoyed after the meeting.
